

Priorities for a Technology Foreign Policy for India

TRISHA RAY AND AKHIL DEO

ABSTRACT On 1 January 2020, the Ministry of External Affairs announced the establishment under its wing of the New, Emerging and Strategic Technologies (NEST) division. This marked a welcome addition to the government's organisational capacities in an era increasingly being characterised by the interplay of technology, trade, security and geopolitics. This brief outlines the global and domestic context that will surround the operations of the NEST division, and identifies the domains and processes that will demand the NEST division's immediate attention.

Attribution: Trisha Ray and Akhil Deo, "Priorities for a Technology Foreign Policy for India," *ORF Issue Brief No. 403*, September 2020, Observer Research Foundation.

Observer Research Foundation (ORF) is a public policy think tank that aims to influence the formulation of policies for building a strong and prosperous India. ORF pursues these goals by providing informed analyses and in-depth research, and organising events that serve as platforms for stimulating and productive discussions.



To know more about
ORF scan this code

INTRODUCTION

Across the world, state behaviour is increasingly being shaped by a desire to acquire, secure or manipulate emerging technologies or the supply chains that produce them. This emerging friction will continue to accelerate as ‘techno-nationalism’ increasingly underpins industrial and trade policy choices.^a The United States (US) and China—the largest poles of innovation, technology and finance in the international system—are the primary drivers of this new moment. Countries from Asia, Africa, Latin America and Europe are also increasingly concerned about their sovereign powers over emerging technology ecosystems and their implications on social, political, economic and strategic relations.

At the same time, international rules and institutions that manage the global technology system remain largely in a state of flux. Multilateral negotiations on state behaviour in cyberspace are fractured;¹ international negotiations relating to lethal autonomous weapons often end in stalemates;² e-commerce regulations are mired in debates around equity and security;³ standard-setting organisations have become a new frontier for exerting geo-economic influence;⁴ and methodologies for how to quantify the digital economy are still unsettled,⁵ even as data flows have replaced

traditional goods and services as the driver of globalisation.⁶

These headwinds will have an impact on India’s ambition, as laid out by the Ministry of Electronics and IT, to grow its digital economy to US\$ 1 trillion by 2025. This, even as the country seeks to ride on the wave of growth that will be enabled by IoT, quantum computing and AI.⁷ With massive investments flooding into emerging technologies across the board, the global market for AI alone is expected to reach US\$ 169,411.8 million in 2025.⁸ It is no surprise then that Indian companies are amongst the early adopters of AI, behind only China and the US.⁹ A second, perhaps more exigent concern in the minds of Indian policy thinkers, would be managing India’s demographic dividend, when India’s working age population will be at its peak—a pattern that is projected to end in 2055.¹⁰

Many of these new entrants to India’s workforce will turn to technology-linked jobs, including coding, those related to the gig economy, or in startups. Indeed, India has already emerged as a data labelling giant: homegrown platforms like iMerit and Playment cater to an extensive list of international clients. iMerit alone generated US\$6.58 million in annual revenue in 2018.¹¹ Moreover, with nearly 390 million

a Techno-nationalism is a phenomenon whereby a country’s technological capacity and innovation is linked to its national identity. This can manifest in protectionist tendencies, narratives on self-reliance, and the ‘weaponisation’ of technology flows.

internet users (with another 40 million predicted to be added every year for the next decade), India's connected populations present many opportunities for homegrown applications.¹²

Amidst this global and domestic scenario, the Ministry of External Affairs (MEA) announced the establishment under its wing of the New, Emerging and Strategic Technologies (NEST) division that will engage in 'tech diplomacy'. The NEST division is tasked to provide policy guidance on how India can shape international rules related to emerging technologies, navigate competition over strategic supply chains to capture a larger share of global technology flows, and align India's as yet discordant domestic technology policies with international regimes that are straining under complex geopolitical and institutional pressures. This brief identifies five thematic domains and five organisational processes that demand attention.

DOMAINS

Managed Technology Interdependence with China

Amongst the most immediate policy concerns for NEST is technology interdependence with China. While the question of Huawei's 5G ambitions in India is arguably the animating reason behind the incubation of the NEST division, the challenge does not end here. Chinese investors are the largest actors in India's technology landscape, permeating industries like e-commerce, aggregation,

cloud services, and entertainment.¹³ As the US and markets in Europe have come to learn, however, Chinese investments in the technology industry often render the recipient countries vulnerable to cyber-espionage, forced technology transfer, and the introduction of cyber-vulnerabilities.¹⁴

China's Communist Party shares an opaque relationship with the country's industrial and business sectors. The convergence of policies such as the Make in China 2025 Initiative and the Civil-Military Fusion Initiative, and China's national cyber security laws, have arguably turned China's technology ecosystem into an effective extension of its intelligence and information power.¹⁵ India has already recognised this threat, by banning nearly 200 popular Chinese mobile applications and their clones—although the decision was motivated primarily by the desire to respond to China's territorial aggression in the Himalayas.¹⁶ Similarly, India now also requires government approval for all foreign direct investment (FDI) from China.¹⁷ It also seems increasingly likely that Chinese 5G vendors like Huawei and ZTE will be denied access to the Indian market.¹⁸

These measures serve as a useful example of the policy challenges confronting India. On one hand, it has become untenable for India to remain technologically dependent on a geopolitical rival with whom competition—and even conflict—is only becoming sharper. On the other, India cannot afford to avoid engagement with the same rival, which is after all, the world's second largest economy. So far, the

decision to restrict Chinese investments, applications, and infrastructure has been justified by overarching references to national or economic security, without engaging in a cost-benefit analysis or publicly attributing specific instances of harm to either the Communist Party or Chinese corporations. This is not a sustainable template. A long-term strategy for India would be to continue to attract investments, restrict some markets where national security is at stake, use legal and regulatory tools to obtain technology and know-how, and create oversight mechanisms and shape China's international behaviour.

Navigating Technological Protectionism

Another domain that needs immediate attention relates to new export controls, sanctions regimes, and a broader instinct to “guard” technology ecosystems that are fast emerging. In the first week of January, the Trump administration announced a new export control regime for geospatial imagery software¹⁹ as part of a broader Department of Commerce (DoC) mandate to identify export restrictions on strategically relevant

technologies.²⁰ Later in May 2020, the DoC expanded its efforts, putting in place additional restrictions that prohibit even third-party semiconductor vendors that use US technology and equipment from doing business with Huawei.²¹ The coming years will likely see new restrictions take shape in the US—and subsequently the European Union (EU) as well—as it currently reviews its export control rules for dual-use technologies to update.²²

While these new developments principally target China, it is not inconceivable that India will suffer collateral damage. India has often shared an adversarial relationship with arms control regimes. During the Cold War, arrangements such as the Australia Group, Missile Technology Control Regime, and Wassenaar Agreement were often used to deny India the ability to acquire and invest in technologies related to missile and nuclear development.^b These dynamics have changed to an extent: today New Delhi is more central to shifts in the global balance of power and is an integral part of new issue-based coalitions such as

b The Wassenaar Agreement (estd. 1995) is an export control arrangement that restricts transfers of dual-use technologies and products to non-members. While not explicitly a Cold War instrument, it is the successor of a Cold War relic, the Coordinating Committee for Multilateral Export Control (COCOM), which restricted exports of certain products to the Eastern Bloc. India became a member in December 2017.

In January 2018, India joined the Australia Group (estd. 1985), another export control regime centered on preventing the spread of chemical and biological weapons.

the Quadrilateral Initiative or the Global Partnership on Artificial Intelligence.^c Even so, India should not ignore national and international restrictions that may create unexpected second-order effects or harm its development or security interests.

New export control regimes are only one part of a broader trend of Western industrial powers creating new synergies between economic, technological and national security. While they may appear like direct responses to China's geo-economic rise, they can cumulatively entrench a new regulatory environment for other rising powers as well. Over the past few years, the US has significantly expanded the ambit of the Committee on Foreign Investment in the US (CFIUS),²³ creatively leveraged tariffs and reciprocal measures against technology theft,²⁴ and initiated reviews of foreign technology platforms.²⁵ It is still uncertain whether these tools will ever be employed against Indian actors, but developed economies have found issues in the past with India's laws on intellectual property and data protection, and other regulatory regimes.²⁶ Emerging export control rules

from the US are also likely to prompt reciprocal measures from China—this will have uncertain implications for Indian interests. The NEST division should identify the potential impact of this emerging brand of technological protectionism on India's interests.

Global Data Governance

The third domain is cross-border data flows and related rules and regulations. Once subject only to domestic regulation, the subject of data flows is fast becoming a contested issue of global governance. The World Trade Organization (WTO), for instance, expects to recommence negotiations over international rules governing the cross-border flow of data toward the end of 2020.²⁷ Other states are aggressively securing their own interests through emerging trade rules as well, such as the US–Mexico–Canada Agreement (USMCA), the Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Partnership (CPTPP) or even the Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership (RCEP).²⁸ Reports indicate that China is

c India became a founding member of the GPAI – a multistakeholder initiative on responsible development and use of AI, in June 2020.

The Quadrilateral Initiative (or Quad) was established in 2007 and revitalised in 2017. It is an informal strategic alliance between the US, India, Japan and Australia, implicitly geared toward balancing militarily against China. It has since also become a launch point for technology-related cooperation, most recently in the form of a supply chain resilience initiative:

https://m.economictimes.com/news/economy/foreign-trade/india-japan-australia-supply-chain-in-the-works-to-counter-china/amp_articleshow/77624852.cms?

also planning to propose a new set of global standards for data flows and security.²⁹ New Delhi, meanwhile, has remained an outlier in these conversations, refusing to endorse the G-20's proposition of cross-border data flows and stonewalling the 2017 'friends of e-commerce' meeting at the WTO.³⁰

To be sure, there is merit to India's claims that regimes governing cross-border data flows must also acknowledge the development and economic interests of emerging economies. However, delay and ambiguity are costly, particularly when the challenge is primarily internal. India's policy positions on data governance have been mired in disagreement between businesses, civil society and government departments in the Ministry of Electronics and Information Technology (MeitY), Ministry of Finance (MoF) and the Department for the Promotion of Industry and Internal Trade (DPIIT) on a wide range of issues.³¹ A significant hurdle relates to how the government defines 'data' and prescribes the attendant rights and limitations. The government has variously referred to data in terms of personal right, as a public good and as a national resource,³² providing little conceptual clarity to other policymakers and businesses.

India must overcome these conceptual and organisational hurdles, if it is to align its domestic and international policy tools

for data governance. Although the global data governance narrative often pits advanced and emerging economies against each other, not all developing nations subscribe to 'data nationalism'.^d Should New Delhi continue to advance some version of this framework domestically, it will face pressure to create coherent and synergetic international propositions, or else risk isolation on this issue.³³

A Coordinated Drive for IndiaTech

Underpinning both efforts on the management of technological interdependencies as well as navigating the winds of protectionism should be a strong IndiaTech proposition. Government technology policy, whether it be externally or internally oriented, is often reactive rather than proactive. The Government of India was, for instance, a straggler on outlining a strategy for artificial intelligence. Moreover, while there is a coordinated push on capturing the data of Indian users of international platforms, there has been relatively little thought on how this data can be leveraged, and on creating a policy ecosystem conducive to innovation.

The government's propositions for *Make in India*, and "*Aatmanirbhar Bharat*", both of which have seen added impetus following the COVID-19 outbreak and clashes with China's People's Liberation Army (PLA) in

d Data Nationalism refers to actions of nation-states to ensure control over data, often with the stated intention of meeting national security, economic or ideological requirements.

Galwan,^e will continue to grow in salience in light of the trends identified in the earlier sections of this brief. In the short term, this would involve technology partnerships with trusted partners. India has, for instance, established partnerships with Japan on AI and robotics, as well as between Mahindra and Israel's Aeronautics Group on unmanned aerial vehicles (UAVs).³⁴ India's technology partnership with Australia too is at a positive juncture, with the signing of the framework arrangement on cyber and cyber-enabled critical technology cooperation.³⁵

These partnerships must be supported by clearing domestic bureaucratic roadblocks, including improving the ease of setting up enterprises, and simplifying – in the case of angel investment, easing – tax regimes. Here, dialogue between government on one hand, and businesses and startups on the other, is essential. Policy inputs from various stakeholders must be integrated into the drafting process, as opposed to being relegated to a post-facto role. In this area, the launch of the Emerging Technologies Initiative — a partnership between NEST and the Office of the Principal Scientific Advisor that will enlist multidisciplinary, cross-sector teams to craft strategy reports for indigenisation of key technologies — is an encouraging development.³⁶

Norms, Standards and Rule-Making

The final domain is international norms and standards. There is yet no unified approach that is discernible from India's engagement with international institutions, despite having participated in several institutional processes over the years.³⁷ For instance, the country is a member of both the United Nations tracks on state behaviour in cyberspace, despite their often-contradictory positions, and has not made any substantive contribution to either process.³⁸ Its most recent submission to the UN Open Ended Working Group pre-draft report were withdrawn from the website. Similarly, New Delhi has not endorsed the Paris Call for Trust and Security in Cyberspace³⁹ but did sign onto the Christchurch Call to Action.⁴⁰ No publicly available documents currently explain these approaches or differences. Speculation within academia suggests that its behaviour in international institutions is often dependent heavily on personnel changes,⁴¹ while its willingness to endorse or refrain from certain regimes is a function of preserving sovereign space for offensive cyber options.⁴²

India's incoherent approach to cyber norms—international processes that have existed for many years now—augurs poorly for its capacity to participate in norm-setting processes around a range of other as

e The clash between Indian and Chinese forces at Galwan precipitated a series of retaliatory digital measures in 5G, apps and so on, described in the domains section of this paper, along with a parallel push for Indian apps and technology vendors, under the label of Aatmanirbharta or self-reliance. <https://aatmanirbharbharat.mygov.in/>

yet esoteric technologies, such as the World Health Organization's (WHO) efforts at developing global standards for governance of genetic editing technologies.⁴³ It is also unclear to what extent India's private sector is willing and capable of playing a role in formulating global norms for emerging technologies, to what extent they relate to India's diplomatic positions and priorities, and what level of coordination exists between the government and industry.

Beyond norms, India has also not identified strategies to navigate an emerging contest for international standard setting. China, for instance, is a leading actor in organisations such as Internet Society, Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers (IEEE) and the International Telecommunication Union (ITU); setting standards for a broad range of industries that use AI, IoT, 5G and other frontier technologies under the banner of the Chinese Standards 2035 initiative.⁴⁴ Publishing standards creates certain lock-in effects and path dependencies that carry significant economic and strategic benefits for those who successfully entrench them. More worryingly, standards offer states the opportunity to "encode" their values into the global technology system. ITU standards for facial recognition technologies, for instance, are being heavily shaped by Chinese actors, and pay little heed to human rights concerns.⁴⁵

Both norms and standards will be critical to India's 'rule-making' aspirations but are

currently the levers that India cannot employ well. Building state capacity in these domains will require long-term efforts that build domestic consensus between government, business and civil society and focused state support to international normative and industrial efforts.

PROCESSES

NEST Should be Empowered to Function as a Nodal Agency

The establishment of NEST points to an acknowledgment that emerging technologies should be a pillar of India's foreign policy in their own right. NEST must be empowered to break down silos to connect domestic policymaking on data governance, fabrication facilities, AI research and more with its bilateral and multilateral engagements.

The challenge of breaking down silos is daunting, yet some fundamental steps have already been taken. The 2019 batch of the Indian civil servants, for instance, took common foundational courses covering AI, big data, and the future of work and manufacturing, among others.⁴⁶ The prime minister himself has said that "silos are a big bottleneck in the functioning of the union government" and urged officers to "adopt innovative ways to break silos, which will result in the speeding up of various processes of governance."⁴⁷ NEST's challenge will be to navigate both inter-ministerial and intra-ministerial silos, all with established

international networks and arrangements, tackling different issues under the NEST mandate.

The Ministries of Commerce and Industry (MoCI); MeitY; the National Security Council (NSC), the Principal Scientific Advisor to the Government of India, and other government actors are all actively engaging in policy and strategies on emerging technologies. As a nodal agency, NEST should liaise with all these government bodies. NEST should also identify institutions which already, to varying degrees, engage in science and technology diplomacy and coordinate initiatives managed by various government bodies that relate to its remit. The Department of Science and Technology, for instance, is responsible for managing four “science wings” in the US, Japan, Germany and Moscow along with a raft of other multilateral engagements.⁴⁸ The Department of Biotechnology, meanwhile, coordinates bilateral partnerships with over 20 countries.⁴⁹ There are several such institutions whose mandate includes international cooperation, including civilian ones such as the Department of Space, the Council of Scientific and Industrial Research, the Ministry of New and Renewable Energy, military institutions such as the Perspectives Planning Division of Indian Army and the Defense Research and Development Organisation, and public-private efforts such as the Global Innovation Technology Alliance.⁵⁰

Given that several established channels for international cooperation already

exist, manpower and resources from these institutions can supplement NEST’s networked capacity, even with limitations of the Government of India’s budgets. This would require that first, NEST be sufficiently staffed with officers who will create these bridges and second, NEST create a database of the various ministries’ and agencies’ efforts – an exercise that would also be useful for potential partners in India and elsewhere to understand points of engagement.

NEST’s Mandate Must Be Clearly Defined Within the MEA

NEST enters a milieu of entrenched processes within the MEA itself and, as a new division, must both define itself vis-à-vis these practices while not diluting its mandate as a nodal agency. There is, for instance, considerable overlap with the e-governance and information technology, cyber diplomacy, and disarmament and international security affairs divisions. Moreover, the existing geographic divisions already handle much of the bilateral engagement on emerging technology cooperation.⁵¹ NEST also falls under the purview of the Secretary of Economic Relations, putting it inexplicably alongside the divisions for multilateral economic relations, economic diplomacy, and development partnerships.⁵²

The Minister for External Affairs, S. Jaishankar, has demonstrated willingness to re-orient the MEA in line with India’s changing foreign policy ambitions; in January 2020, for instance, the MEA reoriented its priorities to emphasise soft

and cultural diplomacy.⁵³ NEST should be similarly placed vis-à-vis the existing divisions of the MEA in a way that speaks to the importance of its role. While substantive gaps in knowledge can be covered by leveraging a network of external consultants representing a diverse set of views and disciplines, these insights cannot be put to use if NEST is unable to integrate these insights into the MEA's disparate efforts on emerging technologies.

Mapping India's Technological and Economic Dependencies

The Government of India must develop the capacity to monitor the development and deployment of technologies critical to the country's economic and security interests. Data about India's integration into value chains is erratic, leading to unreliable information for policymaking. As one analyst demonstrates, for instance, the government does not have a reliable tally of all Chinese investments in India.⁵⁴ In 2017, China's official figures suggested that it had invested USD 8 billion into India, while India's own FDI reports placed that figure at USD 2 billion.⁵⁵

Unless this information is readily available to policymakers, formulating effective economic policy for emerging technologies will remain complicated by continuous disruptions to patterns of trade and commerce. Both the US and China, for instance, have demonstrated the capacity to make targeted interventions along supply

chains. Many of the Trump Administration's early tariffs targeted those supply chains that were critical to the 'Made in China 2025' initiative.⁵⁶ China's retaliatory tariffs, on the other hand, targeted political constituencies that were important to the Trump Administration.⁵⁷

India must similarly build capacity to identify in granular detail its position in the value chain, dependencies on critical imports, and the risk it faces from foreign or international rules. Blanket, untargeted efforts like mandating government approval for FDI will only serve to discourage investors and cripple India's technology sector.

Leveraging 'Third Way' and Bridge Diplomacy

India's measured stance on technology policy is one echoed by several countries, especially in developing Asia and Africa that desire to capitalise on the Fourth Industrial Revolution without having their autonomy curtailed by strategic contests between the US and China.

India has had a handful of projects geared toward digital-led development cooperation. Under the Pan African e-Network project, for instance, India set up a fibre-optic network to facilitate tele-education, tele-medicine, and VoIP services.⁵⁸ India discontinued services in 2017 and handed over the project to the African Union.

India's appeal as a technology trade partner lies in its appreciation of many countries' ambivalence on the US-China rivalry. With Southeast Asia and Africa frequently characterised as "battlegrounds" for the two powers' influence, India could offer an attractive alternative, not least because of a shared understanding of the promise of emerging technologies as both a geo-strategic tool and a crucial element of economic development, and the transformation of livelihoods and governance.⁵⁹ India's reliability as a partner therefore hinges on being able to put across a compelling message with clear animating themes. For instance, India's emphasis on inclusive development, epitomised in concepts like #AIforAll and the "Trillion Dollar Digital Opportunity" resonates with many countries in developing Asia and Africa.⁶⁰

The Government of India's proposition for an *Aatmanirbhar Bharat* is anchored on the creation of tools that can address the challenge of inclusive growth. For instance, IndiaStack, which provides homegrown full-stack API solutions to enable access to and the growth of India's digital economy, has generated interest in developing countries like the Philippines, Morocco, Algeria and Tunisia.⁶¹

India's importance as a partner for developed economies, paired with an emerging technological entente through initiatives like the Global Alliance on Artificial Intelligence⁶² also create an

opportunity to bridge its traditional role as development partner and emerging role as a norms shaper to create new synergies in the realm of global science and technology diplomacy.

Presence at International Norms-making Forums

India's great-power ambitions are often undermined by its low-key presence at important emerging technology-linked rule-setting and norms-making processes. In some instances, such as the Budapest Convention, India has understandably declined to join as it was not part of the negotiations and therefore had no say in the rules.⁶³ At other forums, like the UN GGE on Lethal Autonomous Weapons or the OEWG on Responsible Behavior in Cyberspace, the Indian delegation must build and/or maintain momentum.

The first imperative is for India to clarify its position on international law as it applies to cyberspace and related emerging technologies regimes, as well as its key priorities in these areas. For instance, while the Indian delegation has used the term 'cyber sovereignty' to describe its position on the Budapest Convention and the OEWG on Cyber, it has yet to put forward a clear definition of this term.⁶⁴ Second, NEST, as a nodal agency, can help aid India's presence at multilateral and multistakeholder forums by continuing dialogue even while these forums are not in session. This can take the form of

bilateral or multilateral summits with smaller groups of countries with whom India's interests may align. This offline engagement can be supplemented by online ones, including awareness campaigns on Twitter, webinars, and virtual meetings.

CONCLUSION

The creation of MEA's NEST division is testament to the importance of a unified 'Indian' message on emerging technologies. However, it enters a complex domestic milieu, and faces the challenge of not only harmonising disparate efforts by various parts of the government but also shaping a

technology foreign policy that will help feed the aspirations of India's 1.3 billion people.

Internationally, the trade and data flows that have helped India prosper are now in the midst of sovereign tussles, necessitating strong regulation at home backed by a consistent and assertive position at international rulemaking bodies. NEST must be afforded the access and resources needed for a mission of such magnitude, as this brief has highlighted. India must back its claim as a technology power with a strong and clear message, which in turn can become a clarion call for other nations navigating similar waters. [ORF](#)

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

Trisha Ray is a Junior Fellow with ORF's Technology and Media Initiative.

Akhil Deo is a Master of International Affairs candidate at the Hertie School, Berlin. He is a former Junior Fellow with ORF's Technology and Media Initiative.

ENDNOTES

- 1 Anders Henriksen, “The end of the road for the UN GGE process: The future regulation of cyberspace”, *Journal of Cybersecurity*, Volume 5, Issue 1, 2019, ty009, <https://doi.org/10.1093/cybsec/ty009>
- 2 Damien Gayle, “UK, US and Russia among those opposing killer robot ban”, *The Guardian*, March 29, 2019, <https://www.theguardian.com/science/2019/mar/29/uk-us-russia-opposing-killer-robot-ban-un-ai>.
- 3 Catherine Saez, “E-Commerce: Some Developing Countries Push Back On Idea Of New WTO Rules”, *Intellectual Property Watch*, Sep 29, 2017, <https://www.ip-watch.org/2017/09/29/ecommerce-developing-countries-push-back-idea-new-wto-rules/>
 Neha Chaudhari, “The Global North-South Divide In E-Commerce”, *IKIGAI Law*, June 22, 2020, <https://ikigailaw.com/the-global-north-south-divide-in-e-commerce/>.
- 4 John Seaman, “China and the New Geopolitics of Technical Standardization”, *Notes de l’Ifri*, January 2020, [https://www.ifri.org/en/publications/notes-de-lifri/china-and-new-geopolitics-technical-standardization](https://www.ifri.org/en/publications/notes-de-lifri/china-and-new-geopolitics-technical-standardization;);
 Filippo Blancato, “Regulate to Dominate: The Geopolitics of Standard-Setting in Digital Technologies and its Strategic Implications for the EU”, *UNU-CRIS Policy Brief*, PB-2019/8, 2019, <http://cris.unu.edu/regulate-dominate-geopolitics-standard-setting-digital-technologies-and-its-strategic-implications>;
 Lindsay Gorman, “The U.S. Needs to Get in the Standards Game—With Like-Minded Democracies”, *Lawfare*, April 2, 2020, <https://www.lawfareblog.com/us-needs-get-standards-game—minded-democracies>
- 5 Nigel Cory, “Surveying the Damage: Why We Must Accurately Measure Cross-Border Data Flows and Digital Trade Barriers”, *ITIF*, January 27, 2020, <https://itif.org/publications/2020/01/27/surveying-damage-why-we-must-accurately-measure-cross-border-data-flows-and> .
- 6 James Manyika et al., “Digital globalization: The new era of global flows”, *McKinsey*, Feb 24, 2016, <https://www.mckinsey.com/business-functions/mckinsey-digital/our-insights/digital-globalization-the-new-era-of-global-flows>
- 7 “India’s Trillion-dollar Digital Opportunity”, *Ministry of Electronics and Information Technology*, February 2019. https://www.meity.gov.in/writereaddata/files/india_trillion-dollar_digital_opportunity.pdf
- 8 “Artificial Intelligence Market by Offering (Hardware, Software, Services), Technology (Machine Learning, Natural Language Processing, Context-Aware Computing, Computer Vision), End-User Industry, and Geography - Global Forecast to 2025”, *Markets and Markets*, February 2018.
<https://www.marketsandmarkets.com/Market-Reports/artificial-intelligence-market-74851580.html>

- 9 Daniel Kupper, Markus Lorenz et al, “AI in the Factory of the Future”, *Boston Consulting Group*, April 18, 2018 <https://www.bcg.com/en-in/publications/2018/artificial-intelligence-factory-future.aspx>
- 10 Atul Thakur, “India enters 37-year period of demographic dividend”, *Economic Times*, July 22, 2019. <https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/economy/indicators/india-enters-37-year-period-of-demographic-dividend/articleshow/70324782.cms>
- 11 “iMerit”, *Tracxn.com* <https://tracxn.com/d/companies/imerit.net>
- 12 “Unlocking Digital for Bharat \$50 Billion opportunity”, *Omidyar Network* https://www.omidyar.com/sites/default/files/Unlocking%20Digital%20For%20Bharat_Final.pdf
- 13 Dev Lewis, “A tech upgrade for India-China relations”, *Gateway House*, April 5, 2018, <https://www.gatewayhouse.in/india-china-tech-upgrade/>
- 14 Sean O’Connor, “How Chinese Companies Facilitate Technology Transfer from the United States”, *US-China Economic and Security Review Commission*, May 6, 2019, <https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Research/How%20Chinese%20Companies%20Facilitate%20Tech%20Transfer%20from%20the%20US.pdf>

Michael Martina, “China's tech transfer problem is growing, EU business group says”, *Reuters*, May 20, 2019, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-eu/chinas-tech-transfer-problem-is-growing-eu-business-group-says-idUSKCN1SQ0I7>
- 15 Max Zengli and Anna Holzmann, “Evolving Made in China 2025”, *Merics*, July 2, 2019, <https://www.merics.org/en/papers-on-china/evolving-made-in-china-2025>

Lorand Laskai, “Civil-Military Fusion and the PLA’s Pursuit of Dominance in Emerging Technologies”, *China Brief, JamesTown Foundation*, April 9, 2018, <https://jamestown.org/program/civil-military-fusion-and-the-plas-pursuit-of-dominance-in-emerging-technologies/>

Roger Creamer et al., “Translation: Cybersecurity Law of the People’s Republic of China (Effective June 1, 2017)”, *New America*, June 29, 2018, <https://www.newamerica.org/cybersecurity-initiative/digichina/blog/translation-cybersecurity-law-peoples-republic-china/>
- 16 “Government Blocks 118 Mobile Apps Which are Prejudicial to Sovereignty and Integrity of India, Defence of India, Security of State and Public Order”, *Press Information Bureau, Government of India*, September 2, 2020, <https://pib.gov.in/PressReleasePage.aspx?PRID=1650669>;

“Government Bans 59 mobile apps which are prejudicial to sovereignty and integrity of India, defence of India, security of state and public order”, *Press Information Bureau, Government of India*, June 29, 2020, <https://pib.gov.in/PressReleseDetailm.aspx?PRID=1635206>.
- 17 “Review of Foreign Direct Investment (FDI) policy for curbing opportunistic takeovers/ acquisitions of Indian companies due to the current COVID-19 pandemic” *Press Note No. 3 (2020 Series)*, , *Department for Promotion of Industry and Internal Trade, Ministry of Commerce, Government of India*, https://dipp.gov.in/sites/default/files/pn3_2020.pdf
- 18 Archana Chaudhary, Ragini Saxena, P R Sanjai and Saritha Rai, “China’s Huawei, ZTE Set To

- Be Shut Out of India's 5G Trials", *Bloomberg*, August 13, 2020, <https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-08-13/china-s-huawei-zte-set-to-be-shut-out-of-india-s-5g-trials>.
- 19 "U.S. government limits exports of artificial intelligence software", *Reuters*, January 3, 2020, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-artificial-intelligence/u-s-government-limits-exports-of-artificial-intelligence-software-idUSKBN1Z21PT>.
 - 20 "Review of Controls for Certain Emerging Technologies", *Federal Register*, November 19, 2018, <https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2018/11/19/2018-25221/review-of-controls-for-certain-emerging-technologies>.
 - 21 "Commerce Addresses Huawei's Efforts to Undermine Entity List, Restricts Products Designed and Produced with U.S. Technologies", *Office of Public Affairs, US Department of Commerce*, May 15, 2020, <https://www.commerce.gov/news/press-releases/2020/05/commerce-addresses-huaweis-efforts-undermine-entity-list-restricts>.
 - 22 "Review of dual use export controls", *European Parliament Think Tank*, November 26, 2019, <https://www.europarl.europa.eu/thinktank/en/document.html>.
 - 23 "CIFIUS reform under FIRRMA", *Congressional Research Service*, February 21, 2020, <https://fas.org/sgp/crs/natsec/IF10952.pdf>.
 - 24 "Statement by the President Regarding Trade with China", *White House*, June 15, 2018, <https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/statement-president-regarding-trade-china/>.
 - 25 Greg R. et al., "Exclusive: U.S. opens national security investigation into TikTok - sources", *Reuters*, November 1, 2019, <https://in.reuters.com/article/us-tiktok-cfius-exclusive/exclusive-u-s-opens-national-security-investigation-into-tiktok-sources-idINKBN1XB4IL>.
 - 26 "US places India on 'Priority Watch List' for Intellectual Property protection", *Indian Express*, April 29, 2020, <https://indianexpress.com/article/india/us-places-india-on-priority-watch-list-for-intellectual-property-protection-6385342>.
 - 27 Zakir Hussain, "WTO members make progress in talks on e-commerce rules", *Straitstimes*, January 27, 2020, <https://www.straitstimes.com/world/europe/wto-members-make-progress-in-talks-on-e-commerce-rules>.
 - 28 Agam Shah and Jared Council, "USMCA Formalizes Free Flow of Data, Other Tech Issues", *WSJ*, January 29, 2020, <https://www.wsj.com/articles/cios-businesses-to-benefit-from-new-trade-deal-11580340128>.
- TCA Raghavan, "India rejects RCEP e-commerce chapter", *The Hindu*, October 11, 2019, <https://www.thehindu.com/business/india-rejects-rcep-e-commerce-chapter/article29659912.ece>.
- Ron Cheng, "Open E-Commerce Data Flows in the New Non-US TPP", *Forbes*, March 14, 2018, <https://www.forbes.com/sites/roncheng/2018/03/14/open-e-commerce-data-flows-in-the-new-non-us-tpp/#3e2a9a4f663e>.
- 29 Chun Han Wong, "China Launches Initiative to Set Global Data-Security Rules", *Wall Street Journal*, September 8, 2020, <https://www.wsj.com/articles/china-to-launch-initiative-to-set-global-data-security-rules-11599502974>.

- 30 Trisha Jalan, “India boycotts Osaka Track, says global talks on digital economy should be held within WTO”, *Medianama*, July 1, 2019, <https://www.medianama.com/2019/07/223-india-boycotts-osaka-track/>.
- Catherine Saenz, “E-Commerce: Some Developing Countries Push Back On Idea Of New WTO Rules”, *IP Watch*, September 29, 2017, <https://www.ip-watch.org/2017/09/29/ecommerce-developing-countries-push-back-idea-new-wto-rules/>.
- 31 Amber Sinha and Arindrajit Basu, “The Politics of India’s Data Protection Ecosystem”, *Economic and Political Weekly*, 54, No. 49 (December 2019)
- 32 Ibid
- 33 Samm Sacks and Justin Sharma, “Global Data Governance: Concepts, Obstacles, and Prospects”, *New America*, December 16, 2019, <https://www.newamerica.org/cybersecurity-initiative/reports/global-data-governance/>.
- 34 “India, Japan to introduce AI, robotics in defence sector”, *Times of India*, January 22, 2018. <https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/india-japan-to-introduce-ai-robotics-in-defence-sector/articleshow/62597018.cms>.
- “Mahindra Defence and Aeronautics Limited Israel to Partner for Shipborne UAVs”, *Mahindra*, April 11, 2018.
- <https://www.mahindra.com/news-room/press-release/mahindra-defence-and-aeronautics-limited-israel-to-partner-for-shipborne-uavs>.
- 35 “List of the documents announced/signed during India - Australia Virtual Summit”, *Ministry of External Affairs*, June 4, 2020.
- 36 “Emerging Technologies Initiative”, *Science Policy Forum*
- [Www.sciencepolicyforum.org/initiatives/eti](http://www.sciencepolicyforum.org/initiatives/eti).
- 37 See generally, Hannes Ebert, Kate Saslow, & Thorsten Wetzling, “Cyber resilience and diplomacy in India”, Digital Dialogue, EU Cyber Direct, July 2020, <https://eucyberdirect.eu/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/digitaldialogue-india-final.pdf>.
- 38 Arindrajit Basu, “India’s Role in Global Cyber Policy Formulation”, *Lawfare*, November 7, 2019, <https://www.lawfareblog.com/indias-role-global-cyber-policy-formulation>.
- 39 “Davos leaders urge India, US to join coalition against cyber threats”, *India Today*, Jan 25, 2019, <https://www.indiatoday.in/india/story/cyber-threats-davos-wef-summit-1438892-2019-01-25>.
- 40 “Supporters”, *Christchurch Call*, <https://www.christchurchcall.com/supporters.html>.
- 41 Sunil Abraham, et al., “India’s contribution to internet governance debates”, *NLUD Student Law Journal*, 2018, volume 5, 1-26, 22, [https://nludelhi.ac.in/download/publication/2018/NLUD%20SLD-Vol.5\(2018\).pdf](https://nludelhi.ac.in/download/publication/2018/NLUD%20SLD-Vol.5(2018).pdf). Arindrajit Basu, “India’s Role in Global Cyber Policy Formulation”, *Lawfare*, November 7, 2019, <https://www.lawfareblog.com/indias-role-global-cyber-policy-formulation>.

- 42 Arun Sukumar, "The UN GGE failed. Is international law in cyberspace doomed as well?", *Lawfare.*, <https://www.lawfareblog.com/un-gge-failed-international-law-cyberspace-doomed-well>.
- 43 "WHO Expert Advisory Committee on Developing Global Standards for Governance and Oversight of Human Genome Editing", *World Health Organisation*, <https://www.who.int/ethics/topics/human-genome-editing/committee-members/en/index2.html>.
- 44 "China in International Standard Setting", *US China Business Council*, February 2020, https://www.uschina.org/sites/default/files/china_in_international_standards_setting.pdf.
- 45 Anna Gross et al., "Chinese tech groups shaping UN facial recognition standards", *Financial Times*, December 1, 2019, <https://www.ft.com/content/c3555a3c-0d3e-11ea-b2d6-9bf4d1957a67>.
- 46 Shishir Gupta, "PM Modi attempts long-awaited overhaul in bureaucracy", *Hindustan Times*, November 5, 2019.
<https://www.hindustantimes.com/india-news/modi-attempts-long-awaited-overhaul-in-bureaucracy/story-EWO2IHX6wTSpUNpIfDx6NL.html>.
- 47 "PM Narendra Modi asks bureaucrats to break silos to speed up work", *Economic Times*, October 18, 2017.
<https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/politics-and-nation/pm-narendra-modi-asks-bureaucrats-to-break-silos-to-speed-up-work/articleshow/61134339.cms?from=mdr>.
- 48 "Science Wings Abroad" *Department of Science and Technology, Government of India*, <https://dst.gov.in/science-wings-abroad-0>.
"International S&T Co-operation", *Department of Science and Technology, Government of India*, <https://dst.gov.in/international-st-cooperation>.
- 49 "Bilateral/Multilateral Cooperation", *Department of Biotechnology, Ministry of Science and Technology, Government of India*, <http://dbtindia.gov.in/schemes-programmes/international-cooperation/bilateralmultilateral-cooperations>.
- 50 "International Cooperation", *Department of Space, Government of India*, <https://www.isro.gov.in/international-cooperation>.
"International S&T Affairs Directorate", *Council of Scientific and Industrial Research, Ministry of Science and Technology, Government of India*, <https://www.csir.res.in/divisions/international-st-affairs-directorate-istad>
"Global Innovation Technology Alliance": <https://gita.org.in>.
"International Relations Division", *Ministry of New and Renewable Energy, Government of India*, <https://mnre.gov.in/international-relations/overview>.
"Directorate General of Perspective Planning", *Indian Army*, <https://indianarmy.nic.in/Site/FormTemplate/frmTempSimple.aspx?MnId=Dkjt8VNKTidOAjuuLDg/Jw==&ParentID=aPcsxdTgZ7kEEvrbUDphbA=>.

“Directorate of International Cooperation”, *Defense Research and Development Organisation, Ministry of Defense, Government of India*, <https://drdo.gov.in/headquarter-directorates/international-cooperation>.

- 51 “Organogram of the Ministry of External Affairs”, *Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India* (updated April 2020) https://mea.gov.in/Images/amb1/MEA_Organograms_April_2020.pdf
- 52 Ibid
- 53 Dipanjan Roy Chaudhury, “Ministry of External Affairs undertakes path breaking restructuring exercise”, *Economic Times*, January 31, 2020, <https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/politics-and-nation/ministry-of-external-affairs-undertakes-path-breaking-restructuring-exercise/articleshow/73790362.cms?from=mdr>.
- 54 Anant Krishnan, “Following the money: China Inc’s growing stake in India-China relations”, *Brookings*, March 30, 2020, pg. 11, <https://www.brookings.edu/research/following-the-money-china-incs-growing-stake-in-india-china-relations/>.
- 55 Ibid.
- 56 Gabriel Wildau, “US tariffs target China industrial policy, not trade deficit”, *Financial Times*, March 23, 2018, <https://www.ft.com/content/bd61c23a-2e62-11e8-9b4b-bc4b9f08f381>.
- 57 Eduardo Porter and Karl Russel, “Firing Back at Trump in the Trade War With Tariffs Aimed at His Base”, *NY Times*, October 3, 2018, <https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2018/10/03/business/economy/china-tariff-retaliation.html>.
- 58 “Pan African e-Network Project (PAENP)”, *Ministry of External Affairs*, https://mea.gov.in/Portal/ForeignRelation/Pan_African_e_docx_for_xp.pdf
- 59 Elliot Smith, “The US-China trade rivalry is underway in Africa, and Washington is playing catch-up”, *CNBC*, October 9, 2019, <https://www.cnbc.com/2019/10/09/the-us-china-trade-rivalry-is-underway-in-africa.html>
- Jonathan Stremseth, “Don’t make us choose: Southeast Asia in the throes of US-China rivalry”, *Brookings*, October 2019, <https://www.brookings.edu/research/dont-make-us-choose-southeast-asia-in-the-throes-of-us-china-rivalry/>
- 60 “National Strategy for Artificial Intelligence #AIforAll”, *NITI Aayog*, June 2019, <https://niti.gov.in/sites/default/files/2019-01/NationalStrategy-for-AI-Discussion-Paper.pdf>
- “India’s Trillion-Dollar Digital Opportunity”, *MietY* https://meity.gov.in/writereaddata/files/india_trillion-dollar_digital_opportunity.pdf
- 61 Geeta Mohan, “Philippines keen to embrace Aadhaar, wants to understand the system”, *India Today*, January 26, 2018, <https://www.indiatoday.in/india/story/philippines-keen-to-embrace-aadhaar-wants-to-understand-the-system-1154574-2018-01-26>
- “Aadhaar: Inclusive by Design A Look at India’s National Identity Programme and its Role

in the JAM Trinity”, GSMA, <https://www.gsma.com/mobilefordevelopment/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/gsma-aadhaar-report-270317.pdf>

- 62 Shreya Nandi, “India becomes founding member of Global Partnership for Artificial Intelligence,” Livemint, June 16, 2020, <https://www.livemint.com/news/india/india-becomes-founding-member-of-global-partnership-for-artificial-intelligence-11592245966465.html>
- 63 “India can't be guest member of EU Budapest Convention: Dr Gulshan Rai”, *Business Standard*, https://www.business-standard.com/article/news-ians/india-can-t-be-guest-member-of-eu-budapest-convention-dr-gulshan-rai-118083100671_1.html
- 64 Statement delivered by India at the Organisational Session of the Open-Ended Working Group (OEWG) on 'Developments in the field of Information and Telecommunications in the context of International Security' in New York on June 3, 2019, <http://meaindia.nic.in/cdgeneva/?8251?000>



Ideas • Forums • Leadership • Impact

20, Rouse Avenue Institutional Area, New Delhi - 110 002, INDIA
Ph. : +91-11-35332000. Fax : +91-11-35332005.
E-mail: contactus@orfonline.org
Website: www.orfonline.org